Faculty Senate

Minutes from Meeting

February 24, 2003

Members Present:  David Arnall, Roger Bacon, Virginia Blankenship, David Camacho, Jeff Carrico, Charles Connell, Bill Culbertson, Mary Dereshiwsky, Joel DiBartolo, Marcus Ford, Barbara Gantt, Kitty Gehring, Liz Grobsmith, John Haeger, John Hagood, Pat Hays, Ed Hood, Max Jerrell, Chris Johnson, Cynthia Kosso, James Leve, Barry Lutz, Dave McKell, Eric Meeks, Larry Mohrweis, Nita Paden, Pablo Parysow, Jon Reyhner, Reed Riner, Karen Sealander, David Sherry, Jim Simmerman, Sandra Stone, Roy St. Laurent, Karen Underhill, Peter Vadasz, and Marsha Yowell.  
Members Excused:  Sanjam Ahluwalia, Jose Colchado, Chunhye Kim Lee, Marty Lee, Michael Ort, and Eric Tucker.
Members Absent:  Marge Conger, Tom DeStefano, Jack Dustman, Richard Howey, Volker Krause, Ray Michalowski, Brian Painter, Guy Senese, and Tom Waters.
Others present:  Julie Gess-Newsome.  
Call to Order: 

Because there was no quorum at the start of the meeting, President Camacho suggested that we begin with a discussion of the by-laws rather than the traditional motion to approve agenda and minutes.

Comments from the Senate President:

President David Camacho alerted the Senate to the March 25th proposed agenda which will include a discussion of the proposed diversity requirement for the curriculum. He noted that there appears to be significant interest in discussing this topic as a Faculty Senate. The proposal came from a liberal studies review that showed that neither UC101 nor diversity was working as currently structured. An ad hoc committee has made this recommendation to the UCC. Senator Roy St. Laurent noted that the recommendation is not from the UCC, but from the Council on Ethnic Diversity. President Camacho responded that there has been confusion about whether the ad hoc committee was from the Council on Ethnic Diversity, the Liberal Studies Council or the UCC. St. Laurent stated that there needs to be significant discussion when we begin talking about changing the general education requirements. He expressed concern that something is moving forward without widespread awareness and discussion.

Additional concern was expressed about the timing of the UCC meeting and that the vote would occur in early April, while the Senate will not be discussing it until March 25th. Provost Grobsmith commented that the UCC is discussing delaying the vote until early May.

[note: at this point in the meeting, enough Senators arrived to establish a quorum. Motion was made to approve the agenda and minutes.  Seconds. Both agenda and minutes were approved as submitted.]

Discussion of By-Laws Proposal:

Senator Roy St. Laurent began the discussion by making a motion to approve the revised proposed by-laws. Motion seconded.  The discussion began with section four since that section had not been discussed in previous Senate meetings. An amendment had been submitted by Senator Roger Bacon to create representation for part time faculty. However Bacon noted that it had come to their attention that the amendment would not pass Constitutional muster since the Constitution requires that representation be from University units. Bacon suggested that the amendment be withdrawn and that we establish part time faculty as a “key committee”.  After discussion, it was suggested that we leave the issue of part time faculty representation as a future agenda item. Motion and second were withdrawn.

A motion was made to change item 3.7.2 to insure appointments to vacancies in the Senate are made when needed rather than waiting until the Spring. Motion seconded and approved with one abstention.


Motion was made by the FSEC and seconded to eliminate the inclusion of the “unit dean” in the voting process for election of Senators (item 4.1.9). Motion carried.


An amendment was proposed by Senator Virginia Blankenship to modify 4.2.4 to make the nomination process more formal, particularly for officers of the Senate since acceptance of the nomination suggests a three year commitment. The idea is to move away from ad hoc type of nominations which may not have been thought through thoroughly. After discussion, motion was approved with three nays, and seven abstentions. 


A final amendment was proposed by Senator Michael Ort to modify items 4.5.1 and 4.5.2 to clarify the procedure for Senator replacement in the case of sabbaticals and leaves of absence. Motion was approved with four abstentions.

At this point, a straw vote was taken to gauge acceptance of section four. Vote suggested approval. No concerns were expressed for section five. The discussion then moved to the Preamble and section 1 and 2. In section 1.2.4 concern was expressed about the inconsistency of allowing a substitute for a Senator to vote, but not count toward a quorum. A motion was made to amend this item to state that the substitute shall have voting privileges. Discussion included comments that the original intent was to prevent a “ sick-in”, whether or not the substitute would be making their own vote or a proxy vote, and whether or not a substitute would be informed enough on the issues to make an informed vote. Motion was approved with eight nays and one abstention. A straw vote was then taken to gauge acceptance of section two. Vote suggested approval.

In section three, a motion was made to change the wording of 3.7.2 to indicate that additional Senate representatives to key committees may be appointed if needed. Motion approved.


Motion was then made to approve the by-laws document as amended. Seconded. The motion was approved unanimously. Roy St. Laurent acknowledged and expressed gratitude to all individuals who had worked on the document .

Other Senate Business:
· President Camacho reminded Senators again about the diversity proposal discussion on March 25th.

· Senator Max Jerrell expressed concern about the lack of value placed on University service by unit administrators. He noted that the unit P & T Committees appear to recognize local service, but not University service. He suggested that we look for a mechanism to make it more valued. There was general agreement that this is a problem that we should look in to.

· Senator Arnall asked that the word “diversity” be clarified before the discussion moves forward. President Camacho responded that the proposal will be sent out to all faculty very soon, and that the names of UCC and Liberal Studies Committee members be included. Senator St. Laurent noted that there should be a process for proposals that go to the UCC to be also distributed to the faculty for input.
Comments from the Provost:

Provost Grobsmith introduced Julie Gess-Newsome  who presented a proposal for the reorganization/restructuring of science education at NAU. The proposal was the result of a two year discussion about how to create a better, less cumbersome structure. The proposal included a change of name to the Center for Science, Teaching and Learning, as well as an organizational change to move the unit responsibility to the College of Education from Arts and Sciences. However, the Center would continue to be physically located in Arts and Sciences. The intent is to better manage the courses.


Senator Dave McKell asked what the Senate’s role is in this process. Provost Grobsmith indicated that the intent is to keep the Senate informed and to ask for approval. Additionally, she stated that she would distribute the proposal electronically to the Senate and the Colleges involved allowing for input. Senator Chuck Connell stated that we need to insure that the change is good for the institution , as well as the faculty involved. It would be helpful to clarify the process the Senate will use to stay involved in these kinds of matters.

Comments from the President:

President Haeger noted that the governor will be on campus on Wednesday as part of the Governor’s Educational Forum. Additionally, on Wednesday afternoon there will be a community discussion on the research infrastructure of the state. Thursday night there will be a tuition hearing broadcast across the state. Both the university Presidents and the students will be making presentations to ABOR.


Senator Roger Bacon stated that he had heard rumors that ABOR has cut a deal with the Joint Legislative Budget Committee to allow the tuition increase, but allow the Committee to have half of the revenue back for the state. President Haeger stated that he had not heard the rumor. However, he stated that as part of the budgeting process, the governor’s office makes a recommendation (which is favorable to the Universities), and the JLBC makes a recommendation (which sweeps the tuition increase). JLBC looks at the universities as agencies of the government, and therefore believe they should have access to any increase in revenue. He said that there are a number of interesting things in the proposal, but all will be negotiated.

